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FRIENDS OF
VAUXHALL PARK

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on Saturday 21st April 2018 at 10.30am

Bolney Meadow Community Centre
Committee Members in Attendance:  
Present:   
Charles Vyvyan (Chair)
Mary Acland-Hood
Natalia Koski


Polly Freeman
Jane Wenlock
Marnie Gywther

Clare Church
Ludo Gywther
John Roome

Louise Norwood
Luzie Westlake
Pauline McAlpine

Faith Boardman
Susan Binney
Liz Vyvyan


Anne Rogers
Mutiat Obunigbu


Philip Normal
David Groves


Matthew Gywther
Jill Gregson


Stephane Croce
Welcome and Apologies

Apologies were received from Helena Lewis, Charles King-Farlow, Tessa King Farlow, Councillor Jane Edbrooke and Councillor Jack Hopkins.
Charles Vyvyan welcomed all to the meeting and particularly Mutiat Obunigbu who is setting up a football and education charity locally. Anyone with any expertise on the education side who may be able to contribute was invited to speak to or contact her.

Minutes of last AGM held on Saturday 18th March 2017 and Matters Arising
The minutes were approved by the meeting and there were no matters arising not covered elsewhere on the Agenda.
Membership Secretary’s Report
Anne Rogers reported that membership had fallen from 93 paid up members to 44 in the last six months but that it should be noted that most members sign up in the summer, particularly at the Summer Fair. All present were encouraged to sign-up if not already members and the new Gift Aid option was highlighted. Anne intends to mail lapsed members at 3 points during the year (around AGM/Summer Fair/November) with reminders. 

Liz Vyvyan asked if the leafleting campaign last summer had increased membership at all. In response Anne Rogers said that a number of people had joined in June of last year but it was hard to tell how many were as a result of the campaign.  
Treasurer’s Report and Accounts
Copies of accounts for Year 2016/17 were circulated to all present.

Charles Vyvyan provided the following Treasurer’s Report on Behalf of Helena Lewis (see separate Accounts for full detail) “Our memberships were up a little for the year ending October 2017 as was our takings for the Easter Egg Hunt and the lavender oil sales. We also had a new source of income with Polly’s garden tour, to be repeated later today. The summer fair took more than usual through Christine Homer’s hard work in gaining several sponsorships from local developers which allowed us to offer more to the community. We spent some money on publicity during the year to raise awareness of the Friends and the work it does which hopefully will pay off with extra memberships again this year. We have donated some money to the lavender still in Carshalton which is where we have taken our lavender to be turned into lavender oil for the last few years. We invested in some plants and shrubs for the bed in front of the one o’clock club as well as a much needed hosepipe”.
In response to the above Pauline McAlpine requested that on next years accounts we add the previous financial year figures for comparison – this was agreed. She also asked for clarification on how the lavender sales figure was reached (gross or net profit). In response Polly Freeman replied that the amount was total profit after all expenses.

A suggestion was made by Mary Acland-Hood that the FOVP may wish to consider applying to Surrey Cricket Club (based at The Oval) for a small donation as they have monies available to donate to local groups.

Vauxhall Park Review 2017
Charles Vyvyan reported that overall the park continues to be in very good shape. Huge thanks were extended to Polly Freeman, Tessa King-Farlow, Louise Norwood and the Gardening Group for all their efforts in monitoring and maintaining standards. FOVP currently have good relations with Lambeth Council and despite significant Council budget cuts they are still providing regular grass-cutting, rubbish collection and most importantly locking the park every night. In addition we now have a gardener (Louis) 5 days a week and Community Pay Back continue to support as well. The Green Flag Award this year and this was in large part due to the efforts of all those mentioned.

3 new trees donated by the Church of England have been planted in the park and a further tree bought by FOVP to remember former gardener George.

Last year’s Summer Fair event was a massive success and much thanks to Christine Homer for her superb organising and raising of sponsorship money.

The Fountain was fixed and worked for around 24 hours before it burnt out. This is something that FOVP will push Lambeth to fix, however it would not be something that the Friends should take on the maintenance or repair of.

Pauline McAlpine raised the issue of the poor state of the dog runs and also irresponsible dog ownership by some park users and asked if it was possible to introduce controls on this. In response Charles Vyvyan and Polly Freeman both highlighted that a new improved dog area with better surface and more screening is part of the upcoming park Masterplan development. As the park is small it would be hard to force owners to keep dogs on leads but it was felt that it would be a good idea to have some signs up to remind people about responsible dog ownership. Phillip Normal said he was happy to pass on to local police if necessary and support with this issue.

Vauxhall Park 2018/19

Charles Vyvyan introduced the forthcoming year by outlining that the main focus of FOVP would be the long awaited implementation of the Masterplan. The project is overseen by Charlotte Glazier from Lambeth and now on its 3rd set of consultants and Charles and Polly sit on the steering group. The plan is to start works in October 2018 with completion by April 2019. Key message from the Masterplan is to maintain the passive and tranquil nature of Vauxhall Park.

Polly Freeman reported that under the most recent consultation exercise children and families had put forward a preference for natural looking play equipment in the new playground. Paths are to be reviewed but railings will be maintained around the playground, rose and lavender gardens. There will be a presentation at the Tate library on 10th May at 6.30pm to present the final plans. 

The first phase of the project works will include the children’s playground (starting October), resurfaced paths, dog area, resurfaced sports areas and a full tree review/strategy. There may be a minimal amount of outdoor fitness equipment added too. 

The one o’clock club would be part of the second phase of the project when refurbishment, improved facilities  and possible installation of children’s toilets would occur.

In response to a question from Matthew Gwyther it was clarified that that the tennis courts would not be moved just refurbished.

Natalia Koshi asked if it was possible to increase the number/capacity of litter bins and try to ensure they were animal proof.

Marni Gywther asked if it might be possible to provide some dog training in the park. Polly Freeman said that there may be some dog agility equipment put in new dog area.

Mary Acland-Hood asked if the café were required to let park visitors use their toilet facilities, it was carified that this is not the case. She requested that in phase two of Masterplan toilets might be revisited as there are a lot of elderly and children using the park and no other facilities except café.

Charles Vyvyan announced that there would be no Summer Fair event this year as we had been expecting works to start to the park before summer, however there will be a summer party instead on the evening of 1st July.

Election of Officers
The following were unanimously elected to serve as committee members for year 2018/19:

Charles Vyvyan – Chair

Polly Freeman


Sara Frith

Henrietta Sitwell

Helena Lewis – Treasurer

Louise Norwood

Faith Boardman

Clare Church – Secretary

Byron Green


Charles King-Farlow

In addition Anne Rogers was re-appointed as Membership Secretary (ex-officio).

Charles Vyvyan reported there have been two retirements from the committee, Tommy Candler and Sophie Hunter-Kotch and both of them were warmly thanked for all their contributions over their time on the committee. We are looking for new committee members and all attending were asked to consider volunteering and there is also and awareness to try and increase diversity.

Events/Meeting dates 2018/19
Friends of Vauxhall Park Summer Party – to be held on evening of 1st July. There will be live music, PIMS, food and garden games.
Art Night Festival – as part of this free contemporary art festival which runs from Battersea to Hayward Gallery, there will be an installation in Vauxhall Park on 7th and 8th July and possibly an evening performance on 8th July. 

Open Meetings - the next FOVP Open Meeting will be held on 16th January 2019 (evening) and the AGM on 13th April 2019 (morning).

Lavender Harvest – will take place in early September, all encouraged to attend.

Easter Egg Hunt 2019 – will take place on Saturday 13th April

AOB
There was no other business raised and the meeting concluded at 11.45am
